Vernhams Dean Parish Council

	MINUTES OF MEETING
	:9th September 2019

	TIME OF MEETING
	:7.30 pm 

	venue of meeting
	: Millennium Hall

	Type of meeting
	: ORDINARY

	present
	: Adrian butt (AB)

	
	: Haydn Watkins (HW)

	
	: paul Nicoll (PN)

	
	: julie drury (jd)

	
	: mary perry (MP)

	
	: Nigel Palmer (NP)

	Chaired by
	: Richard winch (Rw)

	in attendance
	: karen   Nightingale (KN)

: Cllr P North (PN TVBC)

	Parishioners
	:1


	

	Register of Interest:
None declared.

	Urgent Matters:

None raised.

	Minutes of meeting 13th May agreed and signed. 

	Public Participation: 

A parishioner wanted to raise the fact he wanted more public participation in the planned project to extend the sports pavilion. He had sent his objections to the proposed plans to TVBC. The Chairman reaffirmed that a public meeting had already taken place and the plans are with TVBC and everyone is entitled to lodge their opinion. No decisions regarding the nature of the legal and financial relationship that will need to exist between Little Fingers and the Parish Council will be taken until such time that planning has been approved. The council feel strongly that the current parking situation is less than satisfactory. Revised flood plans have been sent to the Environment Agency and a response is awaited. 
Minutes of meeting 8th July 2019: agreed and signed.
Matters Arising:

Parking at the bottom of The Dell. HCC have advised it is unlikely to install any form of parking restriction. A major incident would need to happen in order for them to review the situation. The council feels that the situation will only get worse when the Old Stables becomes occupied and possibly The Old Chapel. Householders have previously  been written to ask for their consideration in parking along the stretch of road. This is to be repeated.

The registration of the Burydene has been completed with Land Registry. Other land needs to be considered i.e. the pond and Rockmor pond.  The footpath to Rockmor pond is not listed on the definitive map. Cllr Watkins to try and get this adopted, however experience shows us this could take many years.

The request to re-site the 30mph signs has not been agreed to by HCC despite Baroness Symons writing her account of an accident. The signs are not as visible as they might be and cutting the hedges around them is a priority. Landowners to be asked to undertake this.
Highways Update
Work to fill potholes has been undertaken and the large one at Church Cottage has been filled.

A sign has been requested to warn of flooding at the bottom of Conholt Hill has been requested and Cllr K North is following this up. 

No further drone sightings have been reported.

The fireworks and bonfire will take place as usual on Nov 8th (note this was changed to Nov 1st subsequently)
Chairman to visit Rockmor pond but a decision was taken not to clear the area.
PFA Update
John Hale has agreed to take on the maintenance role for the PFA committee. He is currently undertaking a report of all areas of concern and the remedial action required. The posts around the perimeter are to be replaced.
Correspondence

A copy of a letter from a parishioner to TVBC requesting the path outside Poplars Farmhouse to be re-instated as grass had been received. The developer of Haydown has however reinstated the gravel on his half of the path.
A complaint had been received that a person had been seen to be exposing themselves in a public place. The council agreed this was a police matter and not a council one.

	Councillors Reports:

Cllr Watkins reported that the phone box will not get painted this year. It is on a proposed schedule for removal. A light needs to be replaced inside it.

The footpath from Upton Road to the Manor had been cleared involving 3 landowners. It is not clear who is responsible for it.  Cllr Watkins had cleared FP 10. Church Path is very overgrown. The landowner needs to be informed. Chairman to get a quote for clearing.

Cllr Drury thanked whoever had been responsible for clearing the track from Church Lane to Puckeridge. 

2020 will see events being undertaken as part of the Year of Culture in the Borough. 

Cllr Palmer informed Council that The Crown in Upton was open once again, although not on Mondays or Tuesdays. 

Plans to install a defibrillator in Upton are being considered, led by Hurstbourne Tarrant PC.

Cllr Nicoll reported that the proposed site for the culvert under the car park appears to be higher than the current ditch. Obviously, this will not facilitate movement of water. The scheme appears to be badly thought through and the money would be better spent on pumps and pipes through the village. Cllr Nicoll to go back to HCC and express the councils concern on a potential waste of money.
A village fete next year would be seen by the Pre School as  a good fundraiser if the plans are approved for the pavilion. PN and Richard Edgecombe have offered to take this forward in conjunction with the school. Chairman to inform the PFA committee. It was queried whether the date could be moved in order that more local produce could be included. Clerk to check with TVBC. A note in FOCUS could be used to try and garner support from the village. 
Cllr Butt stated that the RoSPA report is being used to drive the PFA maintenance plan and that he and John Hale are working closely together.

Cllr Perry reported an incident of young lads riding on motorbikes near Littledown and making a noise. As this is on private land there is little that can be done other than speak to the landowner.

	Planning:

The application for change of use for the Old Chapel had been re-submitted still with inaccuracies. There is likely to be a private dispute between the neighbouring properties over land boundaries. The legal position on whether an appeal could be made in the event of change of use being granted is unclear.

19/01950/FULLN Greenhouse Bank Cottage VD No comment
19/01826/FULLN demolition of outbuilding and erection of annexe. Bank Farm VD No comment.

19/02439/TREEN reduce walnut tree Ashton Cottage VD No comment. 
Finance:

Current balance in Lloyds account: £29,031.95
Invoices authorised and cheques raised for: 

K Nightingale Q2 salary £569.07

Scofell Grass cutting £637.70

VDPFA maintenance £274.73

Hall hire flood meeting £30.00

CP Williams Pump repair £136.84
Meeting finished: 9.20pm

Date of next meeting: 11th November 2019
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